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REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council held in the Village Hall at 7:30pm on Tuesday 9th July 2019
Present: Cllr N Dalton (Chair), Cllr W Pearson (Vice Chair), Cllr A Lovett, Cllr J Santoro and Cllr R Gower
Also in attendance:  Rebecca Hague (Clerk to the Parish Council), Nottinghamshire County Councillor J Cottee and 8 members of the public
1. Apologies
Apologies were received from Cllr V Phillipps, Cllr M Hunter and Rushcliffe Borough Councillor Reg Adair.

2. Declaration of Interests
None
6. County and Borough Council Reports

Highways – Wysall Lane will be the first road repairs completed using new machinery which is 5/6 times more efficient than the manual process. Cllr Cottee was asked and confirmed this would be the whole stretch of Wysall Lane. Work is due to be completed during August.

Village Hall – The bid for funding from the Local Improvement Scheme was successful.

The Parish Council can apply for a share of Cllr Cottee’s £5000 divisional fund.
Cllr Cottee took questions from the public. Cllr Cottee was asked if the naming of Wysall Lane/Road could be investigated as the emergency services had got lost previously. Cllr Cottee noted residents’ concerns regarding a sign on A6006 being obstructed by branches and a pot hole on the A6006 west bound approximately 100 yards from Rempstone Lane. 
Two residents requested to see a copy of the recent traffic survey carried out on Main Street, Clerk to email the data. Cllr Gower requested a traffic survey be carried out on Wymeswold Road as it is thought traffic is speeding entering the village from this direction. Cllr Gower and Cllr Cottee to meet to agree a location.

3. Open Session

A resident suggested that as the planning permission for the Shepherd’s Huts on Wymeswold Road had been granted and the number of cars entering/exiting the site would increase that the Parish Council should push for the speed limit to be reduced to 50mph. Clerk to formally write to Cllr Cottee to request this be investigated.
4. Minutes of the Meeting held on Tuesday 14th May 2019

The minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 14th May 2019 were accepted, approved and signed by Cllr Dalton as a true and accurate record of the meeting. Proposed by Cllr Lovett, seconded by Cllr Pearson.
5. Chair’s Review
Cllr Dalton reported it had been a busy few weeks since the last meeting and the new Parish Council have settled into their roles and hit the ground running. With the exception of Cllr Lovett all Councillors are due to attend a training course next week.
Speaking of the community, last month Rempstone turned out in force for the Village Fete. Once again we were blessed with a lovely day and the stalls, livestock and steam engine along the old Main Road made a wonderful sight. Inside this hall a wide variety of stalls plus the popular refreshments kept helpers busy throughout the day.  Cllr Dalton thanked everyone from the Village Hall, the Church and other residents who worked so hard to make it not just financially rewarding but also a thoroughly enjoyable occasion.

On Wednesday 24th July Group Captain Theresa Griffiths of the DMRC will be giving a talk at the village hall on the progress of the defence side now the 200 patients and staff have settled in – everyone welcome.

A summary of the position of the National Rehabilitation Centre (NRC) Programme is that the NHS sponsor (Nottingham University Hospitals NHS Trust - NUH) is getting on with the required development of the operating case and the necessary public consultation involved. The consultation process is expected to run through the remainder of this year and beyond.  The NRC Programme Director is Miriam Duffy who was present when the ‘N’ plans were revealed here in Village Hall last year. More details are available at: 
 https://www.thednrc.org.uk/what-are-we-doing/how-is-the-national-rehabilitation-centre-being-developed.aspx
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7. Website
Cllr Dalton had obtained quotes from two website providers which had been circulated prior to the meeting for discussion. It was felt it was important to get it right as it gives people a feel for the village. It was agreed to contact the various village organisations including the two darts teams, football club, book clubs, gardening group, village hall committee, church and pub to collect ideas and prioritise requirements. Proposals to be put together and presented back at the September meeting.
8. Questionnaires

These had been distributed to every household and were also downloadable from the website. To date there had been 27 responses received. There is no deadline for returning the questionnaires, however the initial data would be reviewed and collated in August.
9. Highways and Footpaths Update

Cllr Gower and Cllr Pearson had met with County Cllr Cottee to discuss a number of issues highlighted by residents and the Councillors. A report with responses to each issue from District Highways Manager Kendra Hourd had been circulated to Councillors prior to the meeting.

Cllr Gower is keen to push for a Community Speed Watch scheme, Cllr Dalton expressed concern for this as she believed it would cause upset within the community and felt a better approach would be to encourage the police to bring the mobile speed enforcement van more frequently. Cllr Santoro noted he had investigated Community Speed Watch previously, noting that anyone caught once would receive a letter and if caught twice would receive a fine. He added that he was aware of it causing division and disrupting the harmony in other villages. Cllr Gower proposed monitoring speeding traffic for a whole day and then having signs stating how many vehicles were caught speeding in the village. A proposal for the Community Speed Watch scheme to be put to the Council at a future meeting.
Other Highways matters discussed at the meeting:

· It is intended to talk with local businesses such as British Gypsum to get their view on the traffic.

· The Parish Council would like to push for the 30mph speed limit on Wysall Lane to be moved back to beyond the allotments.
· It was noted that the residents of 10 Wymeswold Road had moved back the footpath of their own accord, this had made it significantly wider for pedestrians.
· Cllr Gower and Cllr Pearson intend to go back to Kendra Hourd regarding the lanes turning into the village at the crossroads from Loughborough as didn’t believe the response given was satisfactory.

Cllr Gower and Cllr Pearson have a meeting scheduled with Jim Hatchett the Area Rights of Way Officer to discuss issues relating to the current footpaths and the rerouting of the footpaths across the Cemex site.

It was unclear if asbestos which had been fly tipped inside the hedge along Loughborough Road near the King’s Brook had been removed, Cllr Gower to check and let the Clerk know if this needed reporting again.

10. Neighbourhood Watch/CCTV Update

The Clerk was not aware of any incidents in June. A resident noted the theft from the building site on Ashby Road during May.

It was suggested crime prevention sessions were held in the autumn. The police will also come out to individuals’ houses to offer advice.
The Parish Council does not currently have a maintenance agreement for the CCTV and due to upgrades in technology it was suggested that the Council should consider the upgrade costs in order to plan for the future.
11. Village Clean Up

It is the intention of the Parish Council to hold a village clean up in early September, initial suggestions were 7th September but due to the village show taking place on the 8th September this may not be possible. High visibility jackets, gloves and bin bags would be available from outside the village hall. The Council would encourage residents to keep the pavements and outside of their houses tidy. Cllr Dalton noted where the Wysall Lane verges had been mown alongside the allotments it looked lovely and cared for. In previous years the Parish Council have funded refreshments in the village hall after the clean up, however it was agreed that as the Council intended on making litter picks a regular event not to include refreshments. The Clerk will contact the Village Hall Committee to see if they would like to open up the hall and sell refreshments. Residents to be notified once final arrangements have been made. 
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12. Parish Forum Debrief
Cllr Gower had provided a summary of the Parish Forum which had been circulated to the Councillors prior to the meeting.
Rushcliffe Borough Council are keen to hear success stories of how communities are addressing social isolation. Activities offered by the Village Hall Committee are a good example of this. The PC asked if perhaps more could be done for other groups such as for children in the village or parents with babies. 
Rushcliffe Borough Council had carried out a residents’ survey, they had received 543 of a possible 50,000 responses. Anything over 500 (1%) was considered a statistically valid response. When considering this the response rate to Rempstone’s village questionnaire was significantly higher.

East Leake have a ‘Tidy Team’ who carry out regular litter picks, Councillors agreed that our litter picks should take place on a quarterly basis.
13. Finance
(a) Bank Reconciliation

This had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting.

(b) Payments for Approval

The following payments were agreed by the Council and cheques signed by Cllr A Lovett and Cllr J Santoro.

	Date
	Type
	Reason
	Payee
	Amount

	17.06.2019
	Card
	Printing Labels
	Amazon
	£7.06

	17.06.2019
	Card
	Questionnaire Printing Costs
	Hello Print
	£32.95

	25.06.2019
	Chq 100152
	Clerk's Q1 Salary
	R Hague
	£665.19


Cllr Dalton and the Clerk had started the process of opening the new bank account. The application was now in the hands of HSBC. The refund for the overpayment prior to cancelling the contract with BT has now been received.
14. Planning
Riggetts Green, Cotes Development – 1500 houses

Rempstone PC had been approached by Stanford on Soar PC to have a united front on the 1500 proposed houses in Cotes which would increase the traffic through the village. The PC agreed this could be a good opportunity to look at a potential bypass.

19/01316/FUL - Rempstone Hall Farm Bungalow, Ashby Road, Rempstone - Proposed replacement dwelling and garage – PC no objection, pending decision

19/01288/LBC - Elms Farm House, 33 Main Street, Rempstone - Replacement of 6 windows and 1 internal door – PC no objection, pending decision

19/00843/FUL - Land at Dales Farm, Wysall Lane, Rempstone - Change of use from agricultural land to leisure use and erection of five Shepherd Huts including hardstanding and new access track. –  Permission granted
19/00884/FUL
- Clifton Lodge, Loughborough Road, Rempstone - Erection of car port to side of existing garages (retrospective). – Permission granted
19/00734/FUL – Penfold, 10 Wymeswold Road, Rempstone - Single storey rear extension, alterations to roof, first floor front and rear extensions, new chimney to side, new front porch, and rendering and cladding of dwelling. – Permission granted
19/00583/FUL - Former TRS Building, Loughborough Road, Rempstone - Demolition of existing derelict TRS building and construction of replacement building for use as holiday let. – PC no objection, pending decision
15. Correspondence

(a) Parish Council Meeting Footfall
An email was received from the Village Hall Committee regarding the target of increasing the attendance at Parish Council meetings as part of the funding for the village hall building. The Clerk had circulated to Councillors the average attendance per meeting for the last 10 years. Numbers had dwindled in 2014 and 2015 
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but were increasing again. The Council acknowledged that not everyone wants to venture out in the evenings, they are working on making the topics on the agendas more inviting and better communication with the village, 
as seen with the recent questionnaire. Feedback that residents cannot hear what Councillors are saying has been taken on board and microphones are now being used.

(b) NALC Annual Conference
This is taking place on 28th and 29th October, places cost £215+VAT. The PC agreed to not send a representative.

(c) Tree Planting Scheme
Rushcliffe Borough Council is offering two free trees to residents, applications can be made through Rushcliffe’s website https://www.rushcliffe.gov.uk/environmentandwaste/outdoors/treesinrushcliffe/
The Parish Council can also apply for up to 10 free trees to plant within the parish subject to permission from the landowner, no suitable location has been found to date.

Eric Porter has offered to be put forward as our Tree Warden.

(d) Review of Polling District and Polling Places
Rushcliffe Borough Council are carrying out a review, individuals can submit comments through Rushcliffe Borough Council’s website.  Councillors had no comments.
16. Councillor Reports and Next Agenda Items
Cllr Santoro attended Charnwood Borough Council’s Planning Committee Meeting regarding the poultry farm in Hoton. He stated despite a good account from Hoton Parish Council and Jenny Bokor granting permission was a foregone conclusion. The planning officer had responses ready for any concerns the panel had. Clerk to submit a letter to Charnwood Borough Council on behalf of residents and the Parish Council as they had not received any official notifications of the Committee Meeting prior to it taking place. 

Forthcoming date for Councillors – Rushcliffe’s Annual Town and Parish Conference will be taking place on Friday 11th October. An agenda will be circulated nearer the date.

To include on the next agenda: Map of House Numbers, Councillor Training Debrief
17. Date of Next Meeting


The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Tuesday 10th September at 7.30pm.

Cllr N Dalton thanked everyone for attending and the meeting closed at 10.00pm
Signed: ____________________________            Date: ______________________________

